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TO THE EDITOR: We read with great interest the recent study 
by Jung et al1 entitled “A systematic review and meta-analysis of 
randomized control trials: combination treatment with proton 
pump inhibitor plus prokinetic for gastroesophageal reflux disease.” 
The authors are commended for a well-written paper involving 16 
randomized control trials with 1446 participants. The authors con-
cluded that in patients with gastroesophageal reflux disease a com-
bination therapy of prokinetic with proton pump inhibitor is better 
than proton pump inhibitor alone. While we have great appreciation 
for the work conducted by the authors there some methodological 
aspects of this study that we feel need to be pointed out.

Firstly, the authors mentioned that this study was performed 
in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic 
reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines, however a 
protocol was not registered in the International Prospective Register 
of Systematic Reviews (PROSPERO) or any other similar registry 
such as Cochrane Library and International Platform of Registered 
Systematic Review and Meta-analysis Protocols (INPLASY).2 
Registration promotes transparency in the review process, it helps 
in minimizing the risk of outcome and reporting bias and prevents 
identical systematic reviews from being performed.3 

Secondly, the authors mentioned that EMBASE, Cochrane Li-
brary, PubMed databases were searched for this study, but they are 
not enough. For a more comprehensive search the authors should 
have included other databases such as BIOSIS preview, NLM 
Gateway, clinicaltrails.gov, and grey literature in their search strat-
egy. Furthermore, the authors failed to provide the search string for 
this study thus affecting the reproducibility of the search methods.

Thirdly, the authors failed to evaluate the risk of publication 
bias. Recognition of publication bias is an important step when con-
ducting a meta-analysis, publication bias also referred to as the “file-
drawer problem” is often attributed to unpublished or unreported 
clinical studies which have not been published since they report 
negative or not significant results leading to a higher proportion of 
studies with significant results being published.4 Publication bias 
overestimates the potential benefits of an interventions and leads to 

misrepresentation of adverse effects of a therapeutic modality. Pres-
ence of publication bias in systematic review and meta-analysis is 
problematic as such a bias may invalidate the conclusions reached.5 
Some commonly utilized tools to assess this bias are funnel plot, 
Egger’s Regression test, and Duval and Tweedie’s trim and fill.6,7 
In the present study an evaluation for publication bias would have 
significantly improved the credibility of findings.

We hope that the authors will address the concerns raised which 
will only serve to benefit the research community at large. We once 
again would like to congratulate the authors on their findings.
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